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October 25, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
I am pleased to transmit for King County Council consideration and approval a motion that will allow King County to accept private sector contributions valued at $3,000,300 to the Children’s Health Initiative (CHI), which was adopted unanimously by the King County Council in Motion 12507 on May 7, 2007.  The motion itself accepts $2,000,300 in donations and $1 million is being retained by the donor.  Under King County Code Section 2.80.010, acceptance of donations of this magnitude is subject to approval by the council.  

Under the CHI, the county adopted vision and mission statements, goals, and three program components including advocacy for insurance coverage for children, outreach to children and health innovation pilot projects.  The contributions from the private sector, valued at $3,000,300, will fund health innovation pilot projects that will strengthen linkages in the health care system and reduce barriers children face in accessing comprehensive health care, as described in subsections (B)(3), (C)(3), (D)(3), (E)(3) and (G) of Motion 12507.  
Approximately 15,000 children are living in King County without health insurance and consistent access to affordable health care services, according to 2005 data.  In response to Governor Gregoire’s pledge to cover all kids by 2010, I convened a Children’s Health Access Task Force (CHATF) of child health experts in April 2006 to advise King County on the creation of an innovative county-based children’s health program.  The CHATF in June 2006 recommended the CHI, a local approach to improving the health of low-income children.  The first component proactively finds, enrolls, and links eligible low-income children to medical and dental homes, needed wrap around services and integrated preventive care.  The second element has been updated to consist of innovative pilot programs to improve the effectiveness of health coverage for low-income King County children.  
In my 2007 State of the County speech I first called for a Children’s Health Initiative and in my 2007 budget I requested $1 million to fund the first component of the CHATF and invest in outreach activities.  The council partnered with me and unanimously approved the $1 million for 2007.  Per the budget provisio in Section 83 of Ordinance 15652, $250,000 was appropriated for costs related to an access and outreach pilot project to enroll eligible children in state and federal health insurance programs and the remaining $750,000 was put into reserves until I transmitted a report on the health of children in King County in May 2007.  I transmitted the report on the health of children in King County in May 2007 and the report was accepted under Motion 12507.  Under Motion 12507, the county also expressed its intention to dedicate $1 million for outreach and linkage annually in 2007, 2008, and 2009.
King County’s outreach and access efforts began in January 2007.  Currently four outreach teams are based in geographic areas with high numbers of uninsured and low income children.  I am pleased to report that our investment in outreach has paid off.  As of the beginning of October 2007, over 900 children who were previously uninsured prior to January 2007 are now enrolled in a public health insurance program and are accessing and receiving timely health care.
As King County stepped up local efforts to improve the health of children in King County, the State at the same time reaffirmed its commitment.  In March 2007, the Governor signed into law the exemplary new State Children’s Health Care Act, which expands coverage to all children in families earning less than 250% FPL in July 2007 and to families earning less than 300% FPL in January 2009.  Thanks to King County’s outreach efforts already in effect, the children that qualified for the new expansion were easily identified, enrolled and linked to health care services. 
Despite our leadership and the State’s leadership, leadership on child health in the other Washington is lacking.  The Federal government continues to debate the re-authorization of the State Children’s Health Insurance Program, (SCHIP), which covers children in families earning between 200 and 250% FPL in Washington State.  The President vetoed the bill that could increase funding for our state children’s health programs, the override vote failed and the country now awaits the outcome of further negotiations.  However, in Washington DC they are fighting losing battles over our children, we in King County have won and will continue to win victories and dedicate local funds for our most precious resource – the health of our children.  
The county’s strong commitment to improving the health of children in King County and leadership on funding outreach activities spurred Group Health Cooperative (GHC) and the Washington Dental Service (WDS) to contribute private funds to the CHI.  In October 2006, GHC announced its commitment to give $1 million to King County, the largest gift in its history.  Shortly thereafter, WDS followed with a similar impressively sized contribution of $1 million for an oral health innovation pilot project of the CHI.  WDS will retain administration of their funds so their gift is not included in this motion.  Both organizations “challenged” other community groups to contribute to the CHI, to raise a total of $3 million by September 30, 2007, including the $2 million funds from GHC and WDS.
King County by the end of September 2007 successfully fulfilled, and exceeded, GHC and WDS’s $3 million fundraising challenge by raising $3,000,300.  In addition to GHC and WDS’ collective $2 million contribution, funding commitments for the CHI have been received from the following organizations:
· Children’s Hospital and Regional Medical Center - $200,000 
· Community Health Plan  - $100,000

· Molina Healthcare of Washington -  $100,000 
· Harborview Medical Center - $50,000

· University of Washington Medical Center - $50,000

· Swedish Medical Center - $50,000

· Evergreen Medical Center - $50,000

· Northwest Hospital - $40,000

· Washington State Hospital Association – $20,000
· Virginia Mason Medical Center - $33,000

· Valley Medical Center - $50,000

· W. K. Kellogg Foundation – $148,800

· Robert Wood Johnson Foundation - $61,000

· United Way of King County -  $40,000

· First Choice Health  - $5,000

· OneHealthPort - $1,500

· Providence Health System - $1,000

Commitment letters from these organizations are enclosed.  The GHC and the WDS agreements have been reviewed and deemed legally sound by Mike Sinsky, King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office.  
As you are aware, many of these contributions were secured at the end of 2006 and early 2007.  The first installment of GHC’s donation ($400,000) was immediately deposited in December 2006 per state law (RCW 43.09.240), which requires funds be deposited in the county treasury within 24 hours of receipt.  Because council was on vacation when the funds were received, I did not ask council to accept the funds.  In early 2007, I further delayed asking the council to accept these funds, as well as subsequent funds, in favor of sending one comprehensive package for your approval, because many other organizations also expressed interest in making donations after GHC announced their gift. 

While the process to secure additional donations took longer than anticipated, the extra time allowed us to ensure the donation agreements are legally and ethically sound.  The extra time also afforded us the opportunity to agree on the principles of the CHI in light of the Governor’s intention to cover all kids by 2009.

Motion 12507 directed the formation of a health innovation implementation committee (HIIC) made up of private sector donors, child health experts, health care system and public health representatives to design and provide oversight to the implementation of the pilot projects to support the mission, vision, and goals of the CHI.  Motion 12507 also directed the HIIC to adopt a charter that describes committee roles and responsibilities; membership; reporting structure; meeting frequency; deliverables; and the manner in which recommended changes or additions to policies resulting from the committee’s oversight of the implementation of the CHI shall be proposed to the council. 

The HIIC has met twice, in June and in September 2007, and their next meeting is in November.  At its first meeting, the HIIC approved three pilot projects and created subcommittees for each pilot.  These pilot projects are: an online enrollment project, a dental coverage project and a behavioral health project.  These three pilot projects will strive to strengthen linkages in the health care system and reduce barriers children face in accessing comprehensive health care.  The online enrollment project will work with WithinReach’s ParentHelp123.org website to pilot functionality improvements.  The dental coverage project will develop strategies to improve access to dental services for children in families earning just above current Medicaid and SCHIP eligibility levels (250% to 300% of the federal poverty level).  The behavioral health project will demonstrate the cost and health effectiveness of offering children’s mental health services in the same location as medical services.  
The pilot projects were chosen by the HIIC based on their ability to fulfill the CHI pilot project goals outlined in Motion 12507: to ensure that children receive appropriately integrated services for the mouth, the mind and the body; reduce barriers children face in accessing health care services by developing systems that assure children receive timely coordinated preventive care; and leverage current opportunities to build evidence for future state-funded efforts by demonstrating innovative approaches and measuring effectiveness.
The pilot project subcommittees are currently laying out an implementation plan and developing a budget for each pilot, and they will present their plans to the HIIC in November 2007.  Once the HIIC approves the pilot project plans, I will transmit to the council information that demonstrates that the pilot projects adhere to the policies of Motion 12507 and request council appropriate the necessary funds for the projects.
These funding commitments totaling over $3 million from19 private organizations is a true example of the private sector’s commitment to collaboration with public partners such as King County around local efforts to address a vital community goal – improving the health of children in our community.  King County greatly values this type of partnership and community support and it is now our job, as regional leaders, to get to work implementing and evaluating the child health strategy many child health experts and contributing organizations strongly support.
Thank you for your support of this important effort for our children.  I look forward to working with council as we continue our outreach efforts and roll out the health innovation pilot projects next year.  If you have any questions, please contact Rachel Quinn, Health Policy Liaison in my office, at 206-296-4165.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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